NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 1st May 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 

 D Norcross, M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis.  Rev Martin Cox was also in attendance and blessed the meeting. 
01/18
DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 1)

Cllr Rogers and the Clerk duly signed two copies of the Acceptance of Office as Mayor.  One copy was given to Cllr Rogers and the other retained by the Clerk.

02/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 2)
Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones, Cllr C Walters, County Cllr Morse, Mrs C Harrison and Mr Barry Cooke.
03/18
ELECTION OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)

Prior to the Election, the outgoing Mayor Cllr R Platt thanked the Council, her Consort and the Clerk for all their help and support during her year of Office.  
Cllr R Platt proposed Cllr Elizabeth Rogers be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Rogers stated that Cllr Rigby will be her Consort for the year.

04/18  ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 4)

Prior to the Election, the Clerk read out a letter of apology from Cllr Walters who unfortunately, due to work commitments, was unable to attend tonight’s meeting as he was on a training course in Redcar.  Cllr Walters congratulated Cllr Rogers on becoming the Mayor and reconfirmed his acceptance of Office as the Deputy Mayor.  

05/18  DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 5)

Nothing known at this stage.
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Signed ………………………

06/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 6)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 3rd and 17th April 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr R Platt, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

07/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
One Way system.  The Clerk reported that Darren Thomas is looking into other possibilities to highlight to motorists that they must turn left at the junction of Northfield Road with Spring Gardens. 

b)
Lower Pathway, Narberth Churchyard.  The Clerk stated that the Contractor has informed her today that the handrail has been repaired at the Lower Pathway.   Cllr Rogers confirmed that this is the case.
c)
Redstone Junction.  The Clerk had received a reply from Simon Hart’s Office stating that this is being dealt with and that the Clerk will receive a formal response shortly.

d)
Angel Inn.  The Clerk had received a reply from Martin at S A Brains stating that her request has been passed to Head Office with the hope that something will be done sooner rather than later at the Angel.

e)
Jesse Road.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council with regard to the Vehicle Activated Sign relocation at Jesse Road.  The County Council asked for clarification as to why the Council feel that this sign is redundant at its present location and whether or not the Town Council would be prepared to fund the relocation to an agreed new site as the County Council do not have funding available for this.  The cost is not known yet.  The County Council suggested that the best place for the sign would be on the streetlight near the stone plinth which carries the Narberth sign as to relocate it at the 30/50 mph sign would result in the sign reacting to traffic approaching in the 50 mph area.  Cllr Rees stated that these signs are on the Haverfordwest to Burton road and also between Fishguard and Dinas, this one being set very high up and coming on very early.
08/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 8)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:

a)
Living Memories Group.  County Cllr Dennis reported on the informal 
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gathering which happens on alternate Fridays between 1.30 p.m. – 3.30 p.m. at Narberth Museum which supports people and families in the community with long term health concerns.  
b)
Plant Sale.  County Cllr Dennis congratulated Span Arts on the 20th Anniversary of their Plant Sale which was a great success again this year.

c)
Plastic Free Narberth.   County Cllr Dennis handed out leaflets on the Launch event to be held on Monday 7th May at 5.30 p.m. 
d)
Persimmon Housing Estate.  Cllr Rees asked if County Cllr Dennis had spoken to the Site Manager about the parking of Lorries on the road outside the development.  County Cllr Dennis has spoken to the Police who state that the Lorries are not parking illegally and has also spoken to the Traffic Control lady outside the School who said that she had not encountered any problems.  County Cllr Dennis added that the entrance to the Estate has had tarmac laid today, so hopefully site vehicles will be parked off the road in the near future.  Cllr Rees highlighted the problems faced with Lorries blocking the road queuing to get to the site at 

7 a.m. in the morning.
09/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 9)

a) 
FONCY.  The Clerk reported on the emails she had received from FONCY in relation to the work they had undertaken at the Churchyard and the request for financial assistance. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should thank FONCY on behalf of the Council and explain that unfortunately as the Precept has already been set for this financial year, there is no money available for the Council to be able to provide any financial support. 
b)
General Data Protection Regulations.  The Clerk reported on an email she had forwarded to Councillors from NALC ensuring that all Councillors are aware that the law is changing and appreciate the impact this is likely to have.  The Clerk stated that she is waiting to hear from the County Council on when they are holding a training guidance session for Clerks.  The Clerk also stated that the Government has tabled an amendment to its own Data Protection Bill to exempt all Community and Town Councils in Wales from the requirement to appoint a Data Protection Officer under the GDPR but that to do so would be seen as good practice. 
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Signed ………………….. 
c)
County Council.  The Clerk informed Council that the Mayor and she had been invited to attend the next meeting at County Hall for an update on the Council’s transformation Agenda, Link Officer arrangements and on-going working relationships.  This meeting is to be held at County Hall on Friday 18th May between 2 p.m. and 3.30 p.m.
d)
E-On.  The Clerk had received notification from E-On regarding the change of dates for meter readings.  As agreed with Council, the Contract will be transferred in July to Scottish Power.  The Clerk has also received a copy of the Account balance, payments, Charges, discounts and VAT for January to April 2018 and informed Council that their account is £453.75 in debt.  This is due to E-On decreasing the monthly direct debit payments in February 2018.
e)
Independent Review Panel.  The Clerk has received a request for Council’s to ‘open their doors’ on Thursday 24th May 2018 to collect views from their community on the future of Town and Community Councils.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would participate in this event and would hold their drop-in session at the Library between 2 p.m. – 5 p.m.  Cllr Rees and Cllr Norcross agreed to attend.
f)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk reported on a letter and an email sent to Cllr Rogers from Simon Hart in relation to the closure of the local branch and the introduction of a mobile branch which will now visit Bloomfield House every Tuesday from 10.30 a.m., to 11.15 a.m., commencing on the 15th May 2018.  The Council discussed this and the problems some people may face with getting to Bloomfield House and, 






IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Meredydd will see if the Bloomfield Bus is able to assist with transportation.

g)
Port of Milford Haven.  The Clerk had received the 2017 Annual Report.

h)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk reported on the notification she had received of the Hywel Dda – Our Big NHS Change – Drop in Events and their Consultation Questionnaire. 

i)
Data Protection Fees.  The Clerk reported on the newsletter she had received from NALC and the three-tier fee structure payable to the ICO.
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j)
Employment Briefing E01-18.  The Clerk reported on the 2018-19 National Salary Award new pay scales for 2018-19 and 2019-20.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to implement the Clerk’s annual pay agreement from 1st April 2018, then again from the 1st April 2019 as recommended by the National Joint Council for Local Government Services.

k)
PLANED’s Community Forum Network.  The Clerk informed members that an event will take place on Monday 25th June between 5.30 – 8.30 at Crundale Hall, Crundale to look at transfer of assets from the County Council to local communities.

l)
Town Hall.   The Clerk informed Council that she has arranged for Peter Kidney to carry out the Landlord’s Safety Certificate at the Town Hall on Tuesday 8th May at 10 a.m.  The Clerk has informed Jailhouse Gallery of this appointment.

m)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk read out an email from the Chamber with regard to their intention to improve the Charles Salmon Memorial Garden and their recent meeting with Charles Salmon junior.  Cllr Rees declared an interest as her Step-son is the Chair of the Chamber of Trade.  County Cllr Dennis is aware of these plans and is to speak with Andrew Rees and Charles Salmon to bring the matter forward.  It is also intended to paint the street furniture and County Cllr Dennis informed the Council that the County Council has provided some of the paint required in order to spruce up the town.  Cllr Rees recommended getting together on a Sunday to carry-out the painting.  

The Chamber also agreed to forward a copy of their Minutes on to the Clerk every month as requested.

n)
Hereford City Council.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Mayor to attend the opening of the Hereford May Fair.  Due to the distance involved the Mayor had declined the invitation.

o)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for financial assistance and volunteer help from Paul Sartori and financial assistance from Bobath Cymru.  The financial requests will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
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10/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 10)

10.1
Planning permission was granted to:
a)
17/1139/TF  Tree Surgery – Sunnybank, Northfield Road.
10.2  Withdrawal of Application:

a)
17/1091/PA  Temporary planning consent for siting of mobile home – Redhill Farm, The Bridge.
11/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 11)

There was nothing to report in the absence of the Link Officers.
12/18  MAYOR’S  ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 12)
As agreed in the Precept and as recommended by the Remuneration Panel for Wales under Determination 47 and 52, the Mayor’s allowance was fixed at a total of £2,000.
13/18
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 13)
Play Park.  Cllr Norcross stated that he has received complaints about the Play Area being muddy and asked if any 106 monies could be used to sort out the drainage on the Town Moor.  Members felt that this could possibly be done under the Enhancement Scheme.  Cllr Lloyd knows somebody who deals with drainage and will ask for a guide figure in relation to the cost of draining the Moor.
14/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 14)

14.1

Annual Accounts.
The Town Council received copies of the Council’s Annual Accounts for 

Year-end 31.3.18, together with a copy of the bank statements for the Current and Business Reserve account held at National Westminster Bank.   




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept these accounts as a true record of the Council’s financial dealings for the financial year-end 31.3.18.  All members were in favour of this.
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14.2

Annual Return.

The Clerk reported that the Notice of Electors Rights will be displayed on the Council’s two notice boards and is also on the Town Council’s web page from the 3rd May 2018.  

Councillors were given a copy of the Annual Return Accounting Statement for year-end 31.3.18 and, 



IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the Annual Return.  Council agreed to meet on Tuesday 15th May 2018 to work through and complete the Annual Governance Statement.  
14.3 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for March  -


£           .90 
c)
WPD – Rent for Sub-Station - 

£       30.00

d)
PCC – Precept 1st Instalment - 

£19,000.00

14.3
Payments due:

a)
Mileage from Robeston  to Carmarthen return 42x.45p plus 


£1.50 car parking = 







£       20.40
b)
Queen’s Hall donation - 






£     500.00

c)
NDCSA donation - 







£     500.00

d)
NDCSA donation contra-entry for rent - 



£     500.00

e)
Narberth Museum donation - 





£     750.00

f)
Narberth In Bloom donation - 





£      300.00

g)
Narberth Civic Week donation - 





£      250.00

h)
Narberth Youth Cricket Club donation - 



£      250.00
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Signed ………………
i)
Narberth Youth AFC donation - 





£      250.00

j)
Narberth Allotments donation - 





£      100.00

k)
Narberth Bustop donation - 





£   1,000.00

l)
Swim Narberth donation - 






£   3,000.00

m)
Narberth Scouts and Guides Hall donation - 



£      250.00

n)
One Voice Wales – training Cllr Rees -




£        40.00

o)
Chris Viggars 1 cut Castle, 2 cuts at Church plus repair


handrails - 








£      468.30

p)
Cllr Rogers – Mayor’s Allowance - 




£   2,000.00

q)
Narberth RFC (consolidation of four outstanding cheques)

£   1,000.00

 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments following a proposal from Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Lloyd and agreed by full Council.  

The Clerk informed Council that she has received 3 out of the 4 necessary year-end accounts from the Rugby Club in respect of the four cheques she has from 2013 for Council donations.  The Clerk asked when she receives the fourth set of Accounts, should she amalgamate these cheques of £250 into one for £1,000 and,




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this.

Cllr Norcross informed the Council that whilst he was in the local branch of the National Westminster Bank he was asked to take the Town Council’s documents out of the Bank’s safe and he has transferred these into his own personal safe.  Cllr Norcross was given permission to purchase a safe on behalf of the Council which will be kept in the Clerk’s Office at the Library.
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